Spiritual Warfare Prayer Book

by Gene Moody

SPIRITUAL WARFARE PRAYER BOOK

By Gene Moody

DELIVERANCE MINISTRIES GENE B. MOODY 14930 JEFFERSON HIGHWAY BATON ROUGE, LA 70817-5217 www.GeneMoody.com

> Telephone: (225) 755-8870 Fax: (225) 755-6120

NOT COPYRIGHTED

This manual is not copyrighted. I encourage you to make copies and distribute them for the Glory of God. You may freely use the lessons as GOD directs you!

Formatting, cover design, toc and numbering by SpiritualWarfareSchool.com

SPIRITUAL WARFARE PRAYER BOOK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 1 - AWAKE TO BATTLE	1
BATTLE	1
I WILL	
SALVATION	
DECEPTION	3
SECTION 2 - BATTLING WITCHCRAFT ATTACKS	
PREFACE	
SEQUENCE OF DELIVERANCE	
MASS DELIVERANCE	
DEMONIC LITERATURE	
EFFECT OF WITCHCRAFT	
JESUS CHRIST	
OVERALL COMMAND	
OVERALL WARFARE	
AUTHORITY OF CHRISTIANS	
SPIRITUAL WARFARE	
AGREEMENT WITH OTHERS	
Scripture	
Agreement	
COMMANDS	
PSALM 35	
WITCHCRAFT	
NEW AGE - OCCULT - WITCHCRAFT - SATANISM	
Prayer	
Prayer	
War Clubs And Weapons Of War Prayer	
Commands	
COMMANDMENTS AGAINST ENEMIES	
Scripture	
Commandments	12

SECTION 3 - GOD IS A CONSUMING FIRE	13
SCRIPTURE	13
PROCALAMATION	13
DECLARATION	14
PRAYERS	14
COMMENTS	14
WICKEDNESS	
SECTION 4 - INTENSE SPIRITUAL WARFARE	15
OVERALL PRAYER	15
OVERALL COMMAND	15
OVERALL WARFARE	15
PREFACE	16
PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE	16
Usage	16
SPIRITUAL WARFARE	16
DECLARATION	17
REFERENCE	17
SECTION 5 - POWERFUL WEAPONS OF WARFARE	18
WORD OF GOD	18
KNOW - BELIEVE - PRACTICE	18
THE POWER OF PROCLAMATION	19
SIMPLE CHILDLIKE FAITH	20
DECEPTION	20
CURSING	20
WEAPONS OF OUR WARFARE	20
THE GREAT COMMISSION	21
WRESTLE - BIND - LOOSE - COMMAND	21
THE WHOLE ARMOR OF GOD	22
OLD TESTAMENT	22
PSALMS	23
MATTHEW	23
MARK	24
WE HAVE POWER TO HEAL AND CAST OUT	24
LUKE	24
JOHN	24
DECLARATIONS	24
Weapons	24
Summaries	
Statements	25
SECTION 6 - PRAYERS COMMANDS DECLARATIONS WARFARE	26
OVERALL PRAYER - COMMAND - WARFARE	26
Overall Prayer	26

Overall Command	26
Overall Warfare	27
PRAYERS AND DECLARATION	
Prayer To Establish Basis For Warfare	27
Prayer Before Deliverance	
Weapons Of Warfare Declaration	
DECLARATIONS	
Powerful Weapons Of Warfare	28
Intense Spiritual Warfare	29
COMMANDS AGAINST WITCHCRAFT	30
SECTION 7 - WARFARE TACTICS	32
SCRIPTURE	32
PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE	32
PRAYER BEFORE DELIVERANCE	32
DECLARATION	32
I WILL	33
POWERFUL	33
REVERSAL	33
SECTION 8 - WRESTLE - BIND - LOOSE- COMMAND	34
SCRIPTURE	34
SCRIPTURE KEYS	35
OVERALL PRAYER	35
OVERALL COMMAND	35
OVERALL WARFARE	35
COMMENTS	36
Ephesians 6:12	36
Definitions	37
Eph. 6:10-18	37
Isa. 45:11	37
Matthew 10:7-8	37
Matthew 18:18	37
Mark 16:17	37
Luke 10:19	37
Power	38
DECLARATION	38
SECTION 9 - WORLDWIDE SPIRITUAL WARFARE	39
PREFACE	39
SCRIPTURE	
Old Testament	39
New Testament	
DECLARATIONS	42
Old Testament	
New Testament	

SECTION 1 - AWAKE TO BATTLE

CONTENTS

- 1. BATTLE
- 2. I WILL
- 3. SALVATION
- 4. DECEPTION

BATTLE

Jer. 1:10 See, I have this day set thee over the nations and over the kingdoms, <u>to root out</u> and <u>to pull down</u>, and <u>to destroy</u>, and <u>to throw down</u>, to build, and to plant.
TO ROOT OUT - TO PULL DOWN - TO DESTROY - TO THROW DOWN!

Jer. 48:10 Cursed be he that doeth the work of THE LORD deceitfully (treachery, delude, betray, beguile, slothful), and cursed be he that keepeth back his sword from blood.

IF YOU DON'T SHED THE BLOOD OF THE KINGDOM OF EVIL AND FIGHT AGAINST GOD'S ENEMIES (SATAN, FALLEN ANGELS AND DEMONS), YOU ARE CURSED!

Jer. 51:20 You are <u>My battle axe and weapons of war</u>: for with thee will <u>I break in pieces the nations</u>, and with thee will <u>I destroy kingdoms</u>.

BREAK HUMAN NATIONS - DESTROY SPIRITUAL KINGDOMS!

Matt. 10:7-8 And as ye go, preach, saying, <u>THE KINGDOM OF HEAVEN</u> is at hand. <u>Heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead, cast out devils</u>: freely ye have received, freely give.

HEAL - CLEANSE - RAISE - CAST!

Matt. 11:12 And from the days of John the Baptist until now, <u>The Kingdom Of Heaven suffereth violence</u>, and the violent take it by force.

THE ABODE OF GOD IS TO BE SEIZED AND THE FORCES SEIZED IT!

Matt. 18:18 **Verily** (truly) **I say unto you, whatsoever ye shall <u>bind</u>** (bonds, fasten, tie, <u>restrain</u>) **on earth shall be <u>bound</u> in heaven: and whatsoever ye shall <u>loose</u> (break, <u>destroy</u>) on earth shall be <u>loosed</u> in heaven.**

BIND (RESTRAIN) - LOOSE (DESTROY)!

Mark 16:17 And these signs shall follow them that believe; in my name shall they cast out devils; they shall speak with new tongues.

SIGNS - CAST - SPEAK!

Luke 10:19 <u>Behold, I give unto you power</u> (delegated authority) <u>to tread on serpents</u> <u>and scorpions</u> (demonic angels and spirits) <u>and over all the power of the enemy</u> (Kingdom Of Evil) <u>and nothing shall by any means hurt you.</u>

POWER - TREAD - NOTHING!

Luke 16:16 **The law and the prophets were until John; since that time <u>THE KINGDOM OF GOD is preached, and every man presseth</u> (strives violently) <u>into it.</u> WE STRIVE VIOLENTLY INTO THE KINGDOM OF GOD!**

Eph. 6:12 For we wrestle (contend & strive, combat & engage, move & force) not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in high places.

WE DO NOT WRESTLE AGAINST HUMAN BEINGS AND THEIR DEMONS! WE WRESTLE AGAINST FALLEN ANGELS IN SATAN'S KINGDOM! (READ EPH.

I WILL

- 1. Root out pull down destroy throw down!
- 2. Shed the blood of the kingdom of evil fight against god's enemies!
- 3. Break human nations destroy spiritual kingdoms!
- 4. Heal the sick cleanse the lepers raise the dead cast out devils.
- 5. Seize the abode of god!

6:10-18.)

- 6. Bind (restrain) loose (destroy)!
- 7. Cast out devils speak with new tongues.
- 8. Tread on serpents and scorpions (demonic angels and spirits).
- 9. Be over all the power of the enemy (the kingdom of evil).
- 10. Strive violently into the kingdom of god!
- 11. Wrestle against fallen angels in Satan's kingdom!

SALVATION

Jer. 5:21 Hear now this, O foolish people, and without understanding; which have eyes, and see not; which have ears, and hear not.

THE WORLD IS DECEIVED, FOOLISH, WITHOUT UNDERSTANDING! CHRISTIANS AND THE WORLD DON'T KNOW, BELIEVE, FOLLOW THE HOLY BIBLE!

Matt. 7:14, 22-23 Because strait is the gate, and <u>narrow is the way</u>, which leadeth unto life, and <u>few there be that find it</u>. <u>Many will say to me in that day, LORD, LORD, have we not prophesied in thy name? and in thy name have cast out devils? and in thy name done many wonderful works? and then will I profess unto them, <u>I</u> never knew you: depart from me, ye that work iniquity.</u>

YOU CAN PROPHESY, CAST OUT DEVILS AND DO MANY WONDERFUL WORKS!

IF YOU WORK INIQUITY AND DO NOT KNOW THE LORD, YOU ARE GOING TO HELL!

Mark 10:15 **Verily** (truly) **I say unto you,** <u>Whosoever shall not receive THE KINGDOM OF GOD as a little child, he shall not enter therein</u>.

IF YOU DON'T HAVE CHILDLIKE FAITH, YOU ARE GOING TO HELL!

Rom. 1:28 And even as they did not like to retain GOD in their knowledge, GOD gave them over to a reprobate (worthless) mind, to do those things which are not convenient.

GOD GAVE THEM OVER TO A REPROBATE (WORTHLESS) MIND.

Eph. 4:18 Having the <u>understanding darkened</u>, being alienated from The Life Of GOD through the <u>ignorance</u> that is in them, because of the <u>blindness</u> of their heart. UNDERSTANDING DARKENED - ALIENATED - IGNORANCE - BLINDNESS.

Rev. 12:9b **The Devil, and Satan, which deceiveth the whole world.**NOTICE THAT THE WHOLE WORLD HAS BEEN DECEIVED!
THIS INCLUDES ALL OF HUMANITY AND EVEN CHRISTIANITY!
HOW HAVE YOU BEEN DECEIVED?

DECEPTION

The world is deceived, foolish, without understanding! Notice that the whole world has been deceived! This includes all of humanity and even Christianity! Christians and the world don't know, believe, follow the holy bible!

You can prophesy, cast out devils, do many wonderful works! If you work iniquity and do not know the Lord, you are going to hell! If you don't have childlike faith, you are going to hell! God gave them over to a reprobate (worthless) mind. Understanding darkened - alienated - ignorance - blindness. How have you been deceived?

SECTION 2 - BATTLING WITCHCRAFT ATTACKS

CONTENTS

- 1. PREFACE
- 2. SEQUENCE OF DELIVERANCE
- 3. MASS DELIVERANCE
- 4. DEMONIC LITERATURE
- 5. EFFECT OF WITCHCRAFT
- 6. JESUS CHRIST
- 7. OVERALL COMMAND
- 8. OVERALL WARFARE
- 9. AUTHORITY OF CHRISTIANS
- 10. SPIRITUAL WARFARE
- 11. AGREEMENT WITH OTHERS
 - 1. Scripture
 - 2. Agreement
- 12. COMMANDS
 - 1. Natural
 - 2. Supernatural
- 13. PSALM 35
 - 1. Scripture
 - 2. Commands
- 14. WITCHCRAFT
 - 1. Scripture
 - 2. Proclamation
 - 3. Christians
 - 4. Commands
- 15. NEW AGE OCCULT WITCHCRAFT SATANISM
 - 1. Praver
 - 2. War Clubs And Weapons Of War Prayer
 - 3. Commands
- 16. COMMANDMENTS AGAINST ENEMIES
 - 1. Scripture
 - 2. Commandments

PREFACE

I spend a lot of time ministering to Christians attacked by witchcraft. I recently found that companies are hiring witches to attack their competition. Pastor James Landry agreed and added: employees seeking advancement, professional sport athletes, ministers placing objects around churches of their competition, his home and many other examples.

This lesson was taken from SPIRITUAL WARFARE PRAYER BOOK, CHAPTER 5. TACTICS TO WIN THE WAR. SPIRITUAL WARFARE PRAYER BOOK is used to pray and do spiritual warfare. I use it almost daily, and to teach others and to minister to others.

SEQUENCE OF DELIVERANCE

- 1. Identify Problems (do a Spiritual History short or long in writing)
- 2. Get Right With God (forgive repent renounce as appropriate)
- 3. Break Demonic Ties (curses soul ties demonic holds demonic ties)
- 4. Cast Out Demons (In THE NAME OF JESUS CHRIST OF NAZARETH)
- 5. Pray for Healing [soul (mind will emotions) & body (organs systems)]
- 6. Discipline Life (change way of thinking and acting go and sin no more)

MASS DELIVERANCE

The nine deliverance manuals are how-to-do-it manuals. Take the congregation through the Scripture and the lesson, have them standup and pray the prayer out loud, cast out the demons, and pray for healing of soul and body.

DEMONIC LITERATURE

Destroy any books or material that you have which deals with the occult, witchcraft, sorcery, magic and related subjects, and any form of false religion or worship of Satan. It is alright to have books written by Christians about these subjects but not books written about how to practice these abominations. Christians should rid home and office of demonic materials, including objects and trinkets imported from lands where demonization is rampant; examples are astroguides, occult and witchcraft books, objects bearing symbols contrary to Christ, zodiac signs, Buddha, sun dials, inverted and broken crosses, swastika, Ankh, pentagram, talismans, amulets, Baphomet, hexagram, quarter moon, secret organizations, Free Masonry and good luck charms.

EFFECT OF WITCHCRAFT

Witchcraft has power to control and affect people, families, churches, cities and nations depending upon the legal rights Satan has. How many Christians, ministries and churches have been destroyed by witchcraft, and the people didn't even know it?

JESUS CHRIST

JESUS CHRIST came to preach The Gospel, Heal The Sick and Cast Out Demons. Are you preaching, healing and casting?

OVERALL COMMAND

We use the power of God given to believers. We take authority over the kingdom of evil. We bind and subdue Satan's empire. We enter into spiritual warfare, and assault the kingdom of darkness. We bind the forces of evil, and destroy the kingdom of evil. We send armies of warring angels to attack. We use every verse in the holy bible that wars against the demonic forces. We bind principalities, powers, rulers of darkness of this world and spiritual wickedness in high places. We use overall command as a preface for other commands.

OVERALL WARFARE

We exercise authority over the work of God's hands. We command the devil's forces to destroy themselves. By the blood of Jesus Christ, we take dominion over Satan. We put

on the whole armor of God. We close doorways to demons. We come against the kingdom of evil. We use the word of God, written and spoken, against the forces of evil. We are the army of the Lord. We exercise dominion over nations and kingdoms. We use our tactics and weapons of war against the enemy. We bind and loose on earth what is bound and loosed in heaven. We return curses and weapons formed against us. We use overall warfare as a preface for other warfare.

AUTHORITY OF CHRISTIANS

Matt. 10:7-8 "and as ye go, preach, saying, the kingdom of heaven is at hand. Heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead, cast out devils: freely ye have received, freely give. (heal - cleanse - raise - cast)

Mark 16:17 and these signs shall follow them that believe; in my name shall they cast out devils; they shall speak with new tongues.

Luke 10:19 <u>behold, I give unto you power</u> (delegated authority) <u>to tread on serpents and scorpions</u> (demonic angels and spirits) <u>and over all the power of the enemy</u> (the kingdom of evil) <u>and nothing shall by any means hurt you</u>.

Are you following these commands?

SPIRITUAL WARFARE

Eph. 6:12 For we wrestle not against flesh and blood (physical opponents), but against principalities (depotisms), against powers, against the rulers (master spirits) of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness (wicked spirits) in high (heavenly) places. Are you wrestling against supernatural forces?

AGREEMENT WITH OTHERS Scripture

Deut. 32:30 how should one chase a thousand, and two put ten thousand to flight (demons), except their rock had sold them, and the Lord had shut them up (delivered them up)?

Matt. 18:19 again I say unto you, that if two of you shall agree on earth as touching anything that they shall ask, it shall be done for them of my father which is in heaven (truly an amazing promise! What a God we serve!)

Agreement

I agree with my Christian brothers and sisters around the world, as they agree with God the father, God the son, God the Holy Spirit and God's holy bible. We stand united in God against the forces of evil.

COMMANDS

We press into and violently take the kingdom of heaven by force. We come against Satan, fallen angels and demons that would destroy Christians, Jews and mankind. We come against forces of Satan in the first and second heavens. We make declarations, proclamations and vows for God and against Satan. We command the forces of good and

the forces of evil by authority given to us by Jesus Christ. We command, fight, do spiritual warfare and follow the pattern of Jesus Christ. No spiritual or human force can stop these prayers and commands. We tear down Satan's kingdom through the word of God.

COMMANDS

By the life and power of the blood of Jesus Christ, we take dominion over Satan. By the blood of the lamb, Jesus Christ, shed to deliver us from the power of the enemy, we claim healing.

COMMANDS

We renounce oaths taken by our ancestors which bound their descendents. We renounce national sins and the bondage. We break the curses associated with iniquities and inheritance. We sever demonic links between our souls and spirits, and break curses from false teaching, miracles, words of knowledge, prophecies and manifestations of Godliness. We close doorways in our bodies and souls as the demons leave. We command the demons to return to hell.

COMMANDS

We force demons into open combat with other demons, split their army and destroy the kingdom of Satan. We command civil war in Satan's kingdom. The demons are commanded to confuse, and sow terror and panic in the hearts of those practicing new age, occultism, witchcraft and Satanism. We cause the devil's forces to fight against each other. We return what has been sent to attack us including the demons, and command them to attack the senders. We command the demons to attack their own works, to destroy each other and to shake the kingdom of evil (Matt. 12:22-32, Mark 3:20-30, Luke 11:14-23, Rom. 6:16; II Pet. 2:19).

COMMANDS

We proclaim, declare and agree with Eph. 6:10-18 and the holy word of God. We repent, put on the armor of God and pull down strongholds. We use power over the demons through Jesus' name. We command the demons to obey. We force the demons to acknowledge that we have authority over them in the name of the Lord Jesus Christ.

COMMANDS

We take our position in the third heaven with Jesus Christ. We set ourselves and families free. We pull down the strong holds of Satan. We come against demonic dreams, visions and revelations. We come against false religions, witchcraft and Satanism. We come against witchcraft using the sun, moon, stars and planets.

We break curses, spells, hexes, vexes, demonic holds, and soul and demonic ties sent upon us by enemies who seek to harm us, kill us, and wreck havoc physically, emotionally and spiritually. We break curses placed on our food, drink and provisions. We curse the works of darkness.

We reverse weapons formed against us. If the people have deliberately spiritually attacked us, we command the demons to go back and attack the senders. We mirror, return and bind the demons to the senders. Every form of evil that was intended to be done to us, we command it to be done to the senders.

Fill their faces with shame; that they may seek thy name, o Lord (Psa. 83:16). His condemnation, falsehood, mischief and violence shall return upon him; he shall fall into his own pit (from psalms - God's pronouncements).

COMMANDS

We spiritually come against those that hate the name of Jesus Christ, Christians and America, Jews and Israel, and countries that have freedom of religion. We come against Muslims who believe in holy war as their sacred duty to <u>kill the infidels</u>: Christians, Jews and anyone who will not embrace what they think is the one true faith. We come against all religions that are anti-Christ and want to destroy Christianity and Christians.

COMMANDS

God has extended to us his authority and power to cause the powers of darkness to be bound. We come against the forces of evil according to the holy bible. We come against territorial and other ruling spirits in the heavenlies, and spirits in the waters, earth and sky. We are militant against the gates of hell and victorious over the kingdom of darkness. We have the keys of the kingdom of heaven. We have power to overcome spirits that oppose the kingdom of God. We demonstrate the power and anointing of God.

We enter into spiritual warfare against persons, groups, organizations and the forces of evil behind them that fight against Christianity, freedom of religion, religious discrimination and silencing Christians. We use our spiritual weapons against the kingdom of darkness. We break assignments from powers in the heavenlies to demons in the people. We break curses, vexes, hexes, spells and demonic holds back to Adam and Eve.

COMMANDS

<u>Natural</u>: we close doorways to Satan, break curses, renounce psychic bondage, cut evil soul ties, loose the mind, and restore the fragmented soul. We return curses and demons back to the senders, and bind them to the senders. We return swords, darts, needles and javelins to those who sent them. We adopt each other as spiritual sons and daughters, and cover us with the compassion and love of God. We anoint with oil symbolic of the Holy Spirit. We intercede for our loved ones.

We command that knees bow, and tongues confess that Jesus Christ is Lord. We use the love of God and our love as a weapon against the forces of evil. We use tongues of men and angels to expel demons. We reverse weapons formed against us.

<u>Supernatural</u>: we break the curses back to Adam and Eve, and destroy legal holds and grounds that the demons have in our lives. Satan, we close doorways that you have opened in us from evil contacts. We break demonic oaths, covenants, blood covenants,

allegiances and alignment with Satan, others and ourselves. Jesus Christ blotted out the handwriting of ordinances against us. We break demonic soul ties.

We order the princes and rulers to be bound with chains, thrown down before the other spirits and their foreheads to be written in red letters that Jesus Christ is my Lord. We command the lesser spirits to attack the traitors in the camp and throw them out. We release the spirit which attacked the Midianites in Gideon's day.

You were defeated by Jesus Christ on the cross, and must obey his commands and our commands. We command the demon's answers to stand up in the judgment. We send the warrior angels with swords to chain the rulers, and throw the fire of God on them. The Lord Jesus rebuke you. We command that you confess that Jesus Christ is Lord. We command the ruling spirits to cast out their underlings.

We command the demons to go to the Abyss (very deep, bottomless, unfathomable, boundless pit), Tartarus (where fallen angels are bound), dry places (arid waterless) or wherever Jesus sends them. We break the power of evil: psychic prayers, warfare, powers and thoughts; magic; fetishes; curses; vexes; hexes; jinxes; sorcery, voodoo, hoodoo and witchcraft; mind control; death and destruction; torment; sickness and pain; demonic prayer chains and blessings; incense and candle burning; chanting; crystals; potions; charms; incantations; spells and bewitchments. We break, remove, cast and cut off cords, snares, controls, serpents, chains and bondages.

We break curses, soul ties and demonic holds which are on us, our family, and those that we are associated with. We break three and four generation curses, ten generation curses, and curses back to Adam and Eve. We bind remaining demons until they can be cast out or leave of their own accord.

COMMANDS

<u>Natural</u>: we close doorways to Satan, break curses, renounce psychic bondage, cut evil soul ties, loose the mind, and restore the fragmented soul. We return curses and demons back to the senders, and bind them to the senders. We return swords, darts, needles and javelins to those who sent them. We adopt each other as spiritual sons and daughters, and cover us with the compassion and love of God. We anoint with oil symbolic of the Holy Spirit. We intercede for our loved ones.

We command that knees bow, and tongues confess that Jesus Christ is Lord. We use the love of God and our love as a weapon against the forces of evil. We use tongues of men and angels to expel demons. We reverse weapons formed against us.

<u>Supernatural</u>: we break the curses back to Adam and Eve, and destroy legal holds and grounds that the demons have in our lives. Satan, we close doorways that you have opened in us from evil contacts. We break demonic oaths, covenants, blood covenants, allegiances and alignment with Satan, others and ourselves. Jesus Christ blotted out the handwriting of ordinances against us. We break demonic soul ties.

We order the princes and rulers to be bound with chains, thrown down before the other spirits and their foreheads to be written in red letters that Jesus Christ is my Lord. We command the lesser spirits to attack the traitors in the camp and throw them out. We release the spirit which attacked the Midianites in Gideon's day.

You were defeated by Jesus Christ on the cross, and must obey his commands and our commands. We command the demon's answers to stand up in the judgment. We send the warrior angels with swords to chain the rulers, and throw the fire of God on them. The Lord Jesus rebuke you. We command that you confess that Jesus Christ is Lord. We command the ruling spirits to cast out their underlings.

We command the demons to go to the Abyss (very deep, bottomless, unfathomable, boundless pit), Tartarus (where fallen angels are bound), dry places (arid waterless) or wherever Jesus sends them. We break the power of evil: psychic prayers, warfare, powers and thoughts; magic; fetishes; curses; vexes; hexes; jinxes; sorcery, voodoo, hoodoo and witchcraft; mind control; death and destruction; torment; sickness and pain; demonic prayer chains and blessings; incense and candle burning; chanting; crystals; potions; charms; incantations; spells and bewitchments. We break, remove, cast and cut off cords, snares, controls, serpents, chains and bondages.

We break curses, soul ties and demonic holds which are on us, our family, and those that we are associated with. We break three and four generation curses, ten generation curses, and curses back to Adam and Eve. We bind remaining demons until they can be cast out or leave of their own accord.

COMMANDS

We reverse Satanic supernatural power against Christians from prayers, blasphemy (contempt), execration and imprecations (cursing), invocations (conjuring), profanity (language), and retributions (punishment). We reverse great harm, affliction, injury, evil and misfortune.

PSALM 35

Scripture: 1-8 & 26 plead my cause, o Lord, with them that strive with me; fight against them that fight against me. Take hold of shield and buckler, and stand up for mine help. Draw out also the spear, and stop the way against them that persecute me: say unto my soul, I am thy salvation. Let them be confounded and put to shame that seek after my soul: let them be turned back and brought to confusion that devise my hurt. Let them be as chaff before the wind: and let the angel of the Lord persecute them. For without cause have they hid for me their net in a pit, which without cause they have dug for my soul. Let destruction come upon him at unawares; and let his net that he hath hid catch himself: into that very destruction let him fall. Let them be ashamed and brought to confusion together that rejoice at mine hurt: let them be clothed with shame and dishonour that magnify themselves against me. (this scripture is also used as a prayer.)

<u>Commands</u>: we use the sword of the Lord to sever demonic ties between spirits and souls, ley lines (lines of energy / telepathic communication) and silver chords (astral projection

/ soul travel / bilocation) of anyone who would travel into our presence through communications, crystal balls or by their souls and spirits. We break demonic balls, cords, bowls, pitchers and wheels used against us.

WITCHCRAFT

<u>Scripture</u>: ex. 22:18 thou shalt not suffer a witch to live. Lev. 20:27 a wizard shall surely be put to death.

<u>Proclamation</u>: (the mistress of deadly charms who betrays and) selleth nations (America) through whoredoms (idolatry) and families (peoples) through her witchcraft (enchantments). I will even set my face against that soul, and will cut him off (spiritual death) from among his people. Because of these abominations (practices) the Lord thy God doth drive them out before thee. He brought down their heart with labor; they fell down, and there was none to help. A cruel messenger shall be sent against him. He was turned to be their enemy and he fought against them. (portions of nah. 3:4, Lev. 20:6, Deut. 18:12, Psa. 107:12, Pr. 17:11 and Isa. 63:10.)

<u>Christians</u>: oh foolish Galatians, who hath bewitched you. Lest thou be a cursed thing like it. Therefore shall evil come upon thee. None shall save thee. (portions of Gal. 3:1, Deut. 7:26 and Isa. 47:11 & 15.)

<u>Commands</u>: we proclaim, declare and agree with the holy word of God and ask God to fulfill his word. God will cause the wicked to be ashes under our feet. We claim the land back for the Lord.

NEW AGE - OCCULT - WITCHCRAFT - SATANISM Praver

We ask for wisdom and knowledge to be effective warriors against new age, occult, witchcraft and Satanism. We ask God to confuse the workers of evil. We ask for armies of angels to attack ungodly angels and demons.

Prayer

We forgive those that have hurt us and our families (cults, sects, false religions, illuminati, new age, and anti-Christian persons and organizations); those who have cursed us (occultism, witchcraft and Satanism); Christians that have come against us due to ignorance of the holy bible and praying psychic prayers; and heathen that are jealous and want to take advantage of us.

War Clubs And Weapons Of War Prayer

We ask God to use us as war clubs and weapons of war to destroy demonic arts:

Enchanter - augur - charmer (divination, charms, incantations, magic, spells)

Witch - warlock - wizard - clairvoyant - psychic (witchcraft, sorcery, magic, spells)

Diviner - fortune teller (false means to discover divine will of God)

Necromancer - medium (communication with the dead)

Astrologer - observer of times - star gazer (pretending to tell future events)

Soothsayer - prognosticator (pretending to foretell from signs or symptoms)

Conjurer - magician - sorcerer (divining, witchcraft) New age - occultism - Satanism - witchcraft (demonic practices) Cults - false religions - sects - anti-Christian (demonic organizations).

Commands

We bind and cast down the strongmen and strongholds (Satan, angels and demons) over new age, occultism, witchcraft, Satanism and demonic arts: principalities, powers, might, kingdoms, thrones, dominions, nobles, princes, kings, rulers of darkness; ascended masters, spirit guides; mind control, mind occult, mind binding; witchcraft, sorcery, divination, necromancy; eastern mysticism, reincarnation, transcendental meditation, soul travel; martial arts, yoga; visualization, inner healing; familiars; crystal helpers; bodiless spheres of light; and universal intelligence.

COMMANDMENTS AGAINST ENEMIES Scripture

The seed of evildoers shall never be renowned. Prepare <u>slaughter</u> for his children for the iniquity of their fathers; that they do not rise, nor possess the land, nor fill the face of the world with cities. For I will rise up against them saith the Lord of hosts, and <u>cut off</u> from Babylon the name, and remnant, and son, and nephew, saith the Lord. I will also make it a possession for the bittern (hedgehog and porcupine), and pools (marshes) of water: and I will sweep it with the besom (broom) of <u>destruction</u>, saith the Lord of hosts (Isa. 14:20b-23).

Commandments

We apply the blood, water, wind and fire of God against enemies of Christians. We cover God's enemies, natural and supernatural, with the blood of Jesus Christ. We place the demonic rulers in the bubble of the blood.

We break Satanic curses: rituals, programming, codes, keys, triggers, implants and anything that was placed in or on our bodies to control our minds and bodies by witchcraft. We command those evil spirits to leave our bodies and take their works with them.

We command the fallen angels to go back to the father escorted by Godly angels. We command the spirits that came from hell to return there. We place the mark of Cain on your foreheads and the cross of Jesus Christ between your eyes.

SECTION 3 - GOD IS A CONSUMING FIRE

CONTENTS

- 1. SCRIPTURE
- 2. PROCALAMATION
- 3. DECLARATION
- 4. PRAYERS
- 5. COMMENTS
- 6. WICKEDNESS

SCRIPTURE

Deut. 4:24 for the Lord thy god is a consuming fire, even a jealous god.

Deut. 9:3 understand therefore this day, that the Lord thy god is he which goeth over before thee; as <u>a consuming fire</u> he shall destroy them and he shall bring them down before thy face: so shalt thou drive them out, and destroy them quickly, as the Lord hath said unto thee.

Psa. 11:6 upon <u>the wicked</u> he shall rain <u>snares</u>, <u>fire</u> and <u>brimstone</u>, and an horrible <u>tempest</u>: this shall be the portion of their cup.

Psa. 21:9 thou shalt make them as a fiery <u>oven</u> in the time of thine <u>anger</u>: the Lord shall swallow them up in his wrath, and the fire shall devour them.

Psa. 104:4 who maketh his angels spirits; his ministers a flaming fire.

Jer. 23:29 is not my word like as a fire? Saith the Lord; and like a hammer that breaketh the rock in pieces?

Matt. 3:11 he draws near to me baptizing me with the holy ghost and fire.

Heb. 12:29 for our god is a consuming fire.

James 5:3 your gold and silver is cankered; and the rust of them shall be a witness against you, and shall eat (devour) your flesh as (if) it were fire.

PROCALAMATION

For our GOD is a consuming fire. GOD shall destroy them and bring them down before thy face: so shalt thou drive them out, and destroy them quickly. Upon the wicked, GOD shall rain snares, fire and brimstone, and an horrible tempest. GOD shalt make them as a fiery oven in the time of thine anger: THE LORD shall swallow them up in His Wrath, and the fire shall devour them. GOD maketh his ministers a flaming fire. Is not God's Word like as a fire? and like a hammer that breaketh the rock in pieces? GOD draws near to me baptizing me with fire. Your gold and silver is cankered; and the rust of them shall be a witness against you, and shall eat (devour) your flesh as (if) it were fire.

DECLARATION

For GOD is a consuming fire. His ministers are a flaming fire. The rust of gold and silver shall eat (devour) your flesh as (if) it were fire. GOD shall bring upon the wicked snares, fire, brimstone, tempest, oven, anger swallow, wrath, fire.

We apply THE BLOOD, WATER, WIND AND FIRE OF GOD against enemies of Christians! We use THE WORD OF GOD as a fire, hammer and two-edged sword! We use the Psalms for spiritual warfare, HOLY FIRE FROM GOD and imprecation of our enemies!

PRAYERS

GOD IS A CONSUMING FIRE. We ask <u>THE CONSUMING FIRE</u> to bring them down before our face, drive them out and destroy them quickly. We ask GOD to make His Ministers a flame of fire, <u>send Judgment And Fire</u>, and bring Your Fire upon the earth for revival, purification, healing, and burning out diseases and sicknesses. <u>THE CONSUMING FIRE</u> will cleanse, consume, protect, defend and harden us.

LORD show us how to fight and use Your Spiritual Weapons. We ask THE HOLY SPIRIT to teach us how to pray, declare, war and be an intercessor. We ask help from THE HOLY SPIRIT, THE POWER OF GOD and holy angels. We ask for THE ANOINTING AND THE WISDOM OF GOD. We ask GOD to heal the thirty-nine systems of our bodies including five senses: seeing, hearing, smelling, tasting and touching.

We pray for the ministers of fire that have been scorned, and called prophets of doom, fear mongers and other names. We pray for salvation of sorcerers; adulterers; false swearers; those who oppress the hireling, widow and fatherless; turn aside the strangers; and fear not GOD.

We ask GOD to place a ring of HOLY GHOST FIRE around us. We ask THE LORD to throw THE FIRE OF GOD on our enemies.

COMMENTS

GOD is a Wall of Fire.

Call them War Psalms, Holy Fire, Imprecatory Psalms.

The fire of suffering of Christians comes from GOD'S WAYS.

THE SPIRIT OF JUDGMENT AND FIRE IS OF GOD.

WICKEDNESS

Baal is the god of fire and human sacrifice.

Vulcan is the god of fire.

Sinners will be eternally lost in the Lake Of Fire.

The ungodly will be sentenced to the ultimate hell of the Lake of Fire.

There will be the Lake Of Fire, prepared for the Devil and his angels.

SECTION 4 - INTENSE SPIRITUAL WARFARE ATTACK - ATTACK - ATTACK

CONTENTS

- 1. OVERALL PRAYER
- 2. OVERALL COMMAND
- 3. OVERALL WARFARE
- 4. PREFACE
- 5. PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE
 - 1. Usage
- 6. SPIRITUAL WARFARE
- 7. DECLARATION
- 8. REFERENCE

OVERALL PRAYER

Almighty god, please forgive us for omission - commission, known - unknown, deliberate - inadvertent sins by the blood of Jesus Christ. We forgive our enemies, pray for their salvation, and break curses placed on us. We thank god for power and authority over the enemy: Satan and his kingdom. We are strong in the Lord, and the power of his might. We cover us with the blood of Jesus Christ. We make a blood covenant with the father, the son and the Holy Spirit. We ask god to send our guardian angels, and an army of angels for warfare. Where god uses all and shall in the bible, we agree and declare in our lives. We use overall prayer as a preface for other prayers. We pray the holy bible and ask in the name of Jesus Christ: Lord, master and savior. Amen! So be it!

OVERALL COMMAND

We wrestle-bind-loose-command the kingdom of evil, all the power of the enemy, principalities, powers, rulers of darkness of this world, and spiritual wickedness in high places.

We use the power of god given to believers. We take authority over the kingdom of evil. We bind and subdue Satan's empire. We enter into spiritual warfare, and assault the kingdom of darkness. We bind the forces of evil, and destroy the kingdom of evil. We send armies of warring angels to attack. We use every verse in the holy bible that wars against the demonic forces. We use overall command as a preface for other commands.

OVERALL WARFARE

<u>Concerning the work of my hands command ye me.</u> We exercise authority over the work of god's hands. We bind and loose on earth what is bound and loosed in heaven.

We command the devil's forces to destroy themselves. By the blood of Jesus Christ, we take dominion over Satan. We put on the whole armor of god. We close doorways to demons. We come against the kingdom of evil. We use the word of god, written and spoken, against the forces of evil. We are the army of the Lord. We exercise dominion over nations and kingdoms. We use our tactics and weapons of war against the enemy.

We return curses and weapons formed against us. We use overall warfare as a preface for other warfare.

PREFACE

This lesson is for intense spiritual warfare against the spiritual enemies of Christianity. The enemy would include new age, occult, witchcraft, Satanism and anyone fighting against Christianity.

PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE

We forgive anyone that has had spiritual, secular or carnal authority over us including mental, physical and financial. We forgive ancestors and anyone that has hurt, cursed or controlled us. We break curses, control and soul ties brought upon us by them. We ask that you bless and forgive them, and save their souls. We set ourselves free from those who would hurt us.

Forgive us Lord for our many sins. We forgive ourselves for sinning against our bodies. We break curses and soul ties that we have brought upon ourselves.

Usage

This prayer can be used for general purposes, known and unknown. It is even more effective for specific purposes.

SPIRITUAL WARFARE

Deut. 30:7 And THE LORD THY GOD will put all these curses upon thine enemies, and on them that hate thee, which persecuted thee.

We break and return curses to those who sent them.

Gal. 5:20-21 **Idolatry, witchcraft** (sorcery), **hatred** (enmity), **variance** (strife), **emulations** (jealousy), **wrath** (anger), **strife** (selfishness), **seditions** (divisions), **heresies** (doctrines of devils), **envyings, murders, drunkeness, revellings** (carousing), **and such like:** of the which I tell you before, as I have also told you in time past, <u>that they</u> which do such things shall not inherit the kingdom of GOD.

We break soul ties to those who have practiced witchcraft and controlled us.

- Isa. 54:17 No weapon that is formed against thee shall prosper; and every tongue that shall rise against thee in judgment thou shalt condemn. This is the heritage of the servants of THE LORD, and their righteousness is of me, saith THE LORD.
- Jer. 51:20 Thou are my battle axe and weapons of war: for with thee will I break in pieces the nations, and with thee will I destroy kingdoms.
- 2 Cor. 10:4 For the weapons of our warfare are not carnal (flesh and blood), but mighty through GOD to the pulling down of strong holds.

Weapons (instruments, darts, swords, handstaves - javelins, arms, quivers, bows) formed against us will not prosper. We turn back the weapons on those who sent them. Weapons

(instruments, darts, swords, handstaves - javelins, arms, quivers, bows) formed against us will not prosper. We turn back the weapons on those who sent them.

Jer. 5:26 For among my people (Christians) are found wicked men: they lay wait, as he that setteth snares; they set a trap, they catch men.

We command that they fall into their own traps (snares, stumbling blocks, recompenses) that have been set for us.

Job 41:26 The sword of him that layeth (strikes) at him cannot (get any) hold: the spear, the dart, nor the habergeon (javelin).

Eph. 6:16 Above all, taking the shield of faith, wherewith ye shall be able to quench all the fiery darts of the wicked.

We return the fiery darts (spears) and other weapons sent against us.

Psa. 37:17 For the arms of the wicked shall be broken: but THE LORD upholdeth the righteous.

Where they want our arms to be broken, we command that their arms to be broken.

Lam. 2:16 All thine enemies have opened their mouth against thee; they hiss and gnash the teeth: they say, We have swallowed her up: certainly this is the day that we looked for; we have found, we have seen it.

Where they want to gnash out our teeth, we command that their teeth to be gnashed out.

DECLARATION

We command that they fall into their own traps (snares, stumbling blocks, recompenses) that have been set for us.

We command demons that have been sent to attack us to return and attack the senders.

We break and return curses to those who sent them.

We break soul ties to those who have practiced witchcraft and controlled us.

We return the fiery darts (spears) and other weapons sent against us.

We ask the angels to return what has been sent to attack us and to destroy witchcraft.

Where they want our arms to be broken, we command that their arms to be broken.

Where they want to gnash out our teeth, we command that their teeth to be gnashed out.

Weapons (instruments, darts, swords, handstaves - javelins, arms, quivers, bows) formed against us will not prosper.

We turn back the weapons on those who sent them.

Every evil thing that they want to be done to us, we return and command that it be done to them.

REFERENCE

The Holy Bible, King James Authorized Version

SECTION 5 - POWERFUL WEAPONS OF WARFARE ATTACK - ATTACK

CONTENTS

- 1. WORD OF GOD
- 2. KNOW BELIEVE PRACTICE
- 3. THE POWER OF PROCLAMATION
- 4. SIMPLE CHILDLIKE FAITH
- 5. DECEPTION
- 6. CURSING
- 7. WEAPONS OF OUR WARFARE
- 8. THE GREAT COMMISSION
- 9. WRESTLE BIND LOOSE COMMAND
- 10. THE WHOLE ARMOR OF GOD
- 11. OLD TESTAMENT
- 12. PSALMS
- 13. MATTHEW
- **14. MARK**
- **15. LUKE**
- **16. JOHN**
- 17. DECLARATIONS
 - 1. Weapons
 - 2. Summaries
 - 3. Statements
- 18. REFERENCE

WORD OF GOD

Heb. 4:12 For THE WORD OF GOD is quick, and powerful, and sharper than any two-edged sword, piercing even to the dividing asunder of soul and spirit, and of the joints and marrow, and is a discerner of the thoughts and intents of the heart. FOR THE WORD OF GOD IS QUICK, POWERFUL, SHARPER, PIERCING, DIVIDING, DISCERNING.

KNOW - BELIEVE - PRACTICE

Eph. 6:17 And take The Helmet Of Salvation, and THE SWORD OF THE SPIRIT, which is THE WORD OF GOD.

THE WORD OF GOD IS THE SWORD OF THE SPIRIT.

This is Scripture used to fight and win the battle for Christianity. Read it or say it, silently or out loud for more power. A demon told me that Christians are weak. It is because Christians do not fight against The Kingdom Of Evil or fight for THE KINGDOM OF GOD. They do not know The Bible, believe The Bible or practice The Bible!

2 Tim. 2:15 Study to shew thyself approved unto GOD, a workman that needeth not to be ashamed (know).

2 Tim. 3:16 All scripture is given by inspiration of GOD, and is profitable for doctrine, for reproof, for correction, for instruction in righteousness (believe).

James 2:18 Yea, a man may say, Thou hast faith, and I have works: shew me thy faith without thy works, and I will shew thee my faith by my works (practice). THE BIBLE: KNOW - BELIEVE - PRACTICE.

THE POWER OF PROCLAMATION

Few Christians really apprehend the awesome, supernatural power that is contained within the Scripture. Many ministers and lay Christians do not believe that The Bible is the absolute truth!

GOD'S WORD is His creative power. It is THE WORD OF GOD that sustains the universe. THE WORD OF GOD discerns the thoughts and intents of our hearts. The Bible is the standard by which we will be judged.

Begin to appreciate and revere the supernatural power and authority of THE WORD OF GOD. Make aggressive confessions to impact the whole unseen realm. PROCLAIM THE WORD OF GOD.

SIMPLE CHILDLIKE FAITH

GOD told me to accept THE BIBLE in <u>simple childlike faith</u>, put it into practice and watch it work. I accepted what THE HOLY SPIRIT told me, and have seen GOD perform signs, wonders and miracles. I strongly believe we should use the **Holy Bible**, **King James Version**. This is the most powerful version to memorize or use for ministry, especially deliverance and healing.

Verily (truly) I say unto you, Whosoever shall not receive THE KINGDOM OF GOD as a little child, he shall not enter therein (Mark 10:15).

HAVE CHILDLIKE FAITH SO THAT YOU CAN GO TO HEAVEN!

DECEPTION

Rom. 1:13a Now I would not have you ignorant, brethren.

2 Cor. 2:11 Lest Satan should get an advantage of us: <u>for we are not ignorant of his devices</u> (wiles and intentions).

WE WILL LEARN ABOUT SATAN'S DEVICES: WILES AND INTENTIONS.

Part of Rev. 12:9---the Devil, and Satan, which deceiveth the whole world----

Jer. 5:21 Hear now this, O <u>foolish people</u>, and <u>without understanding</u>; which have eyes, and see not; which have ears, and hear not.

THE WORLD (INCLUDING HUMANITY AND CHRISTIANITY) IS DECEIVED, FOOLISH AND WITHOUT UNDERSTANDING. THIS INCLUDES HUMANITY AND CHRISTIANITY.

CURSING

Jer. 48:10 Cursed be he that doeth the work of THE LORD deceitfully (treachery, delude, betray, beguile, slothful), and cursed be he that keepeth back his sword from blood.

IF YOU DON'T SHED THE BLOOD OF THE KINGDOM OF EVIL, AND FIGHT AGAINST GOD'S ENEMIES: SATAN, FALLEN ANGELS AND DEMONS, YOU ARE CURSED!

II Tim. 3:5 **Having a form of godliness** (piety - true religion), **but denying** (rejecting - strangers to) **the power thereof** (their conduct belies the genuineness of their profession): **from such turn away** (avoid).

DO YOU HAVE A FORM OF GODLINESS BUT DENY THE POWER?

WEAPONS OF OUR WARFARE

2 Cor. 10:4-5 For the weapons of our warfare are not carnal, but <u>mighty</u> through GOD to the pulling down of strong holds; casting down imaginations, and every high thing that exalteth itself against the knowledge of GOD, and bringing into captivity every thought to the obedience of CHRIST.

Matt. 10:1 And when he had called unto him his twelve disciples, he gave them <u>power</u> against <u>unclean spirits</u>, to <u>cast them out</u>, and to <u>heal all manner of sickness</u> and all manner of disease. POWER - CAST - HEAL.

THE WEAPONS OF OUR WARFARE ARE MIGHTY AND POWERFUL!

THE GREAT COMMISSION

Mark 16:15-20 And he said unto them, Go ye into <u>all the world</u>, and preach the gospel <u>to every creature</u>. He that believeth and is baptized shall be saved; but he that believeth not shall be damned. And these signs shall follow them that believe, In my name shall they cast out devils; they shall speak with new tongues; They shall take up serpents; and if they drink any deadly thing, it shall not hurt them; they shall lay hands on the sick, and they shall recover. So then after THE LORD had spoken unto them, he was received up into Heaven, and sat on the right hand of GOD. And they went forth, and preached every where, <u>THE LORD working with them</u>, and confirming The Word with signs following. ARE YOU FOLLOWING THE GREAT COMMISSION?

WRESTLE - BIND - LOOSE - COMMAND

Isa. 45:11 Thus saith THE LORD, THE HOLY ONE OF ISRAEL, and his maker, ask me of things to come concerning my sons, and concerning the work of my hands command ye me. (COMMAND)

WE ASK GOD OF THINGS TO COME CONCERNING HIS SONS AND DAUGHTERS, AND COMMAND THE WORK OF GOD'S HANDS.

Matt. 10:7-8 And as ye go, preach, saying, <u>THE KINGDOM OF HEAVEN IS AT HAND</u>. Heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead, cast out devils: freely ye have received, freely give (HEAL - CLEANSE - RAISE - CAST).

WE ARE TO HEAL THE SICK, CLEANSE THE LEPERS, RAISE THE DEAD AND CAST OUT DEVILS!

Matt. 16:19 And I will give unto thee <u>The Keys Of The Kingdom Of Heaven</u> (opening the lock): and <u>whatsoever</u> thou shalt bind on earth shall be bound in Heaven: and <u>whatsoever</u> thou shalt loose on earth shall be loosed in Heaven.

Matt. 18:18 **Verily** (truly) **I say unto you, whatsoever ye shall <u>bind</u>** (bonds, fasten, tie, <u>restrain</u>) **on earth shall be <u>bound</u> in Heaven: and whatsoever ye shall <u>loose</u> (break, <u>destroy</u>) on earth shall be <u>loosed</u> in Heaven.** [BIND (RESTRAIN) - LOOSE (DESTROY)].

WE HAVE THE KEYS OF THE KINGDOM OF HEAVEN. WE BIND AND LOOSE, AND RESTRAIN AND DESTROY!

Mark 16:17 And these signs shall follow them that believe; in my name shall they cast out devils; they shall speak with new tongues (SIGNS - CAST - SPEAK).

EVERY BELIEVER SHOULD BE CASTING OUT DEVILS. WE CAST OUT DEVILS IN THE NAME OF JESUS CHRIST, AND SPEAK WITH NEW TONGUES BY THE HOLY SPIRIT.

Luke 10:19 <u>Behold, I give unto you power</u> (Delegated Authority) <u>to tread on serpents and scorpions</u> (Demonic Angels and Spirits) <u>and over all the power of the enemy</u> (The Kingdom Of Evil) <u>and nothing shall by any means hurt you</u>. (POWER - TREAD - NOTHING).

WE BIND AND LOOSE THE POWER OF THE ENEMY, THE KINGDOM OF EVIL.

Eph. 6:12 For we <u>wrestle</u> (contend & strive - <u>engage & combat</u> - <u>force & move</u>) not against flesh and blood, but against <u>principalities</u>, against <u>powers</u>, against the <u>rulers</u> <u>of the darkness of this world</u>, against <u>spiritual wickedness in high places</u>. (WRESTLE)

WE DO NOT WRESTLE AGAINST HUMAN BEINGS AND THE DEMONS WITHIN THEM. WE WRESTLE AGAINST THE FALLEN ANGELS.

THE WHOLE ARMOR OF GOD

Eph. 6:10-18 <u>Strong in THE POWER OF THE LORD</u>, having done <u>all</u> to <u>withstand</u> and <u>stand</u>, loins girt about with <u>truth</u>, having on the breastplate of <u>righteousness</u>, feet shod with the <u>gospel of peace</u>, above <u>all</u> taking the shield of <u>faith</u>, <u>quench all the fiery darts</u>, take the helmet of <u>salvation</u> and the <u>sword of THE SPIRIT</u>, praying always with <u>all prayer</u>, watching with <u>all supplication</u> (purpose) and <u>perseverance</u> in THE SPIRIT.

Mark 9:23 Jesus said unto him, If thou canst believe, <u>all things</u> are possible to him that believeth.

Phil. 4:13 I can do all things through CHRIST which strenghteneth me.

Psa. 8:6 Thou madest him to have <u>dominion over the works of thy hands</u>; thou hast put all things under his feet.

WE CAN DO ALL THINGS THROUGH CHRIST!

OLD TESTAMENT

Ex. 22:18 Thou shalt not suffer a witch to live.

Lev. 20:27 A wizard shall surely be put to death.

GOD HAS NOT CHANGED HIS MIND!

GOD HAS NOT CHANGED HIS MIND!

Deut. 32:30 <u>How should one chase a thousand, and two put ten thousand to flight</u> (demons - truly amazing!), except their ROCK (THE LORD) had sold them, and THE LORD had shut them up (delivered them up)?

WE CAN CHASE THOUSANDS OF DEMONS!

Isa. 58:6 Is not this the <u>fast</u> that I have chosen? to loose the <u>bands of wickedness</u>, to <u>undo the heavy burdens</u>, and to let the <u>oppressed go free</u>, and that ye <u>break every yoke</u>?

WE BREAK EVERY YOKE!

Isa. 61:1 The spirit of THE LORD GOD is upon me; because THE LORD hath anointed (and qualified) me to preach good tidings unto the meek (poor and afflicted); he hath sent me to bind up (and heal) the brokenhearted, to proclaim liberty (physical and spiritual) to the captives, and the opening of the prison (and eyes) to them that are bound.

PREACH - BIND - OPEN.

Jer. 1:10 See, I have this day set thee over the nations and over the kingdoms, to root out and to pull down, and to destroy, and to throw down, to build, and to plant.

Jer. 51:20 You are My battle axe and weapons of war: for with thee will I break in pieces the nations, and with thee will I destroy kingdoms.

TO ROOT OUT - TO PULL DOWN - TO DESTROY - TO THROW DOWN - TO BREAK: HUMAN NATIONS AND SPIRITUAL KINGDOMS!

PSALMS

Psa. 18:34 <u>He teacheth my hands to war</u>, so that a bow of steel is broken by mine arms.

Psa. 144:1 Blessed be THE LORD my strength, which teacheth my hands to war, and my fingers to fight.

GOD TEACHES OUR HANDS TO WAR AND OUR FINGERS TO FIGHT.

Psa. 104:4 **Who maketh his angels spirits**; <u>his ministers a flaming fire</u>. WE ARE A FLAMING FIRE!

Psa. 149:6-9 Let the high praises of GOD be in their mouth, and a two-edged sword in their hand: To execute <u>vengeance</u> upon the heathen, and <u>punishments</u> upon the people; To <u>bind</u> their <u>kings</u> with chains, and their <u>nobles</u> with fetters of iron. To <u>execute</u> upon them the <u>judgment</u> written: this honor have <u>all his saints</u>. PRAISE YE THE LORD!

VENGEANCE - PUNISHMENTS - BIND - EXECUTE.

MATTHEW

Matt. 7:7 <u>Ask</u>, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you.

ASK & RECEIVE - SEEK & FIND - KNOCK & OPENED.

Matt. 11:12 And from the days of John the Baptist until now, <u>The Kingdom Of</u> Heaven suffereth violence, and the violent take it by force

THE ABODE OF GOD IS TO BE SEIZED AND THE FORCES SEIZED IT!

Matt. 18:19 Again I say unto you, <u>That if two of you shall agree on earth as touching anything that they shall ask, it shall be done for them of MY FATHER which is in Heaven</u>

TRULY AN AMAZING PROMISE! WHAT A GOD WE SERVE!

MARK

Mark 3:15 And to have power to heal sicknesses, and to cast out devils.

Luke 9:1-2 Then he called his twelve disciples together, and gave them <u>power and authority</u> over <u>all devils</u>, and to <u>cure diseases</u>. And he sent them to preach THE KINGDOM OF GOD, and to heal the sick.

WE HAVE POWER TO HEAL AND CAST OUT.

LUKE

Luke 4:18 THE SPIRIT OF THE LORD is upon me, because he hath anointed me to <u>preach</u> the gospel to the poor (evangelism); he hath sent me to <u>heal</u> the brokenhearted (counseling), to preach <u>deliverance</u> to the captives (deliverance), and <u>recovering</u> of sight to the blind (healing), to set at <u>liberty</u> them that are bruised (goodwill).

PREACH - HEAL - DELIVER - RECOVER - LIBERTY.

Luke 16:16 **The law and the prophets were until John; since that time <u>THE KINGDOM OF GOD is preached, and every man presseth</u> (strives violently) <u>into it.</u> WE STRIVE VIOLENTLY INTO THE KINGDOM OF GOD!**

JOHN

John 14:12 Verily, verily, (truly, truly) I say unto you, he that believeth on me, <u>the</u> works that I do shall he do also; and greater works than these shall he do; because I go unto my Father.

WE WILL DO GREATER WORKS THAN JESUS CHRIST DID!

DECLARATIONS

Weapons

We heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead and cast out devils!

We bind and loose, and restrain and destroy!

We can do all things through Christ!

We can chase thousands of demons!

We break every yoke!

We strive violently into the kingdom of god!

We will do greater works than Jesus Christ did!

We are a flaming fire!

We command the work of god's hands!

We use the keys of the kingdom of heaven to open!

We cast out devils in the name of Jesus Christ!

We speak with new tongues by the Holy Spirit!

We bind and loose the power of the kingdom of evil!

We wrestle against the fallen angels!

We have power to heal and cast out!

Summaries

To root out - to pull down - to destroy - to throw down - to break: human nations and spiritual kingdoms!

The bible: know - believe - practice.

Ask & receive - seek & find - knock & opened.

Preach - bind - open.

Vengeance - punishments - bind - execute.

Preach - heal - deliver - recover - liberty.

Statements

The weapons of our warfare are mighty and powerful!

God teaches our hands to war and fingers to fight!

The abode of god is to be seized and the forces seized it!

For the word of god is quick, powerful, sharper, piercing, dividing, discerning!

If you don't shed the blood of the kingdom of evil, and fight against god's enemies: Satan,

fallen angels and demons, you are cursed!

God has not changed his mind!

Truly an amazing promise! What a god we serve!

The word of god is the sword of the spirit.

Proclaim the word of god.

Have childlike faith so that you can go to heaven.

We will learn about Satan's devices: wiles and intentions.

The world (including humanity and Christianity) is deceived, foolish and without understanding.

Every believer should be casting out devils.

We ask god of things to come concerning his sons and daughters.

We do not wrestle against human beings and the demons within them.

Do you have a form of godliness but deny the power?

Are you following the great commission?

REFERENCE

The Holy Bible, King James Authorized Version

SECTION 6 - PRAYERS COMMANDS DECLARATIONS WARFARE

CONTENTS

- 1. OVERALL PRAYER COMMAND WARFARE
 - 1. OVERALL PRAYER
 - 2. OVERALL COMMAND
 - 3. OVERALL WARFARE
- 2. PRAYERS AND DECLARATION
 - 1. PRAYER BEFORE DELIVERANCE
 - 2. PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE
 - 1. USAGE
- 3. WEAPONS OF WARFARE DECLARATION
- 3. DECLARATIONS
 - 1. POWERFUL WEAPONS OF WARFARE
 - 1. Weapons
 - 2. Summaries
 - 3. Statements
- 2. INTENSE SPIRITUAL WARFARE
- 4. COMMANDS AGAINST WITCHCRAFT

OVERALL PRAYER - COMMAND - WARFARE

Overall Prayer

Almighty god, please forgive us for omission - commission, known - unknown, deliberate - inadvertent sins by the blood of Jesus Christ. We forgive our enemies, pray for their salvation, and break curses placed on us. We thank god for power and authority over the enemy: Satan and his kingdom. We are strong in the Lord, and the power of his might. We cover us with the blood of Jesus Christ. We make a blood covenant with the father, the son and the Holy Spirit. We ask god to send our guardian angels, and an army of angels for warfare. Where god uses all and shall in the Bible, we agree and declare in our lives. We use overall prayer as a preface for other prayers. We pray the holy Bible and ask in the name of Jesus Christ: Lord, master and savior. Amen! So be it!

Overall Command

We wrestle-bind-loose-command the kingdom of evil, all the power of the enemy, principalities, powers, rulers of darkness of this world, and spiritual wickedness in high places.

We use the power of god given to believers. We take authority over the kingdom of evil. We bind and subdue Satan's empire. We enter into spiritual warfare, and assault the kingdom of darkness. We bind the forces of evil, and destroy the kingdom of evil. We send armies of warring angels to attack. We use every verse in the holy Bible that wars against the demonic forces. We use overall command as a preface for other commands.

Overall Warfare

Concerning the work of my hands command ye me. We exercise authority over the work of god's hands. We bind and loose on earth what is bound and loosed in heaven.

We command the devil's forces to destroy themselves. By the blood of Jesus Christ, we take dominion over Satan. We put on the whole armor of god. We close doorways to demons. We come against the kingdom of evil. We use the word of god, written and spoken, against the forces of evil. We are the army of the Lord. We exercise dominion over nations and kingdoms. We use our tactics and weapons of war against the enemy. We return curses and weapons formed against us. We use overall warfare as a preface for other warfare.

PRAYERS AND DECLARATION

Prayer To Establish Basis For Warfare (Intense Spiritual Warfare)

I forgive anyone that has had spiritual, secular or carnal authority over me including mental, physical and financial. I forgive ancestors and anyone that has hurt, cursed or controlled me. I break curses, control and soul ties brought upon me by them. I ask that god bless and forgive them, and save their souls. I set myself free from those who would hurt me.

Forgive me Lord for my many sins. I forgive myself for sinning against my body. I break curses and soul ties that I have brought upon myself.

Usage

This prayer can be used for general purposes, known and unknown. It is even more effective for specific purposes.

Prayer Before Deliverance (Personal Deliverance Or Mass Deliverance)

We ask god to send the Holy Spirit, the seven-fold spirit of god, warrior angels, ministering angels and twelve legions of angels. We ask the warrior angels to come with their flaming, sharp two-edged swords capable of dividing spirit and soul.

We ask god to surround us, cut off communications between the demons outside and the demons inside, and remove loose demons around us.

We bind fallen angels and demons, and loose ourselves from them. We call for spiritual warfare to set the captives free. We bind forces of evil, and loose forces of good that we have the power and authority to do so.

Weapons Of Warfare Declaration (WRESTLE - BIND- LOOSE - COMMAND)

Almighty god is omnipotent, omnipresent, omniscient and omnificent. He is all, complete, universal, unlimited. He has authority, influence, power, presence, knowledge, awareness, understanding, insight, creativity.

Concerning the work of my hands command ye me. We exercise authority over the work of god's hands. We ask god of things to come concerning his sons and daughters.

We have truth, righteousness, gospel of peace, faith, salvation, <u>sword and perseverance</u>. We are <u>strong</u>, <u>withstand</u>, <u>stand</u>, <u>quench darts</u>, praying, watching and supplication.

For we wrestle (contend & strive - engage & combat - force & move) against the kingdom of evil, all the power of the enemy, principalities, powers, the rulers of the darkness of this world and spiritual wickedness in high places.

We bind and loose on earth, what is bound and loosed in heaven. We restrain and destroy on earth, what is restrained and destroyed in heaven. We cast out devils in the name of Jesus Christ, and speak with new tongues by the Holy Spirit.

<u>We wrestle, bind, loose and command</u> what affects our lives, ministries and professions: evil forces of Satan and fallen angels over new age, occult, witchcraft and Satanism; sexual, curses and infirmities; Christian persecution and warfare; and false doctrines and religions.

We wrestle against: (tell god what you are wrestling against.)

DECLARATIONS

Powerful Weapons Of Warfare Weapons

We heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead and cast out devils!

We bind and loose, and restrain and destroy!

We can do all things through Christ!

We can chase thousands of demons!

We break every yoke!

We strive violently into the kingdom of god!

We will do greater works than Jesus Christ did!

We are a flaming fire!

We command the work of god's hands!

We use the keys of the kingdom of heaven to open!

We cast out devils in the name of Jesus Christ!

We speak with new tongues by the Holy Spirit!

We bind and loose the power of the kingdom of evil!

We wrestle against the fallen angels!

We have power to heal and cast out!

Summaries

To root out - to pull down - to destroy - to throw down - to break: human nations and spiritual kingdoms!

The Bible: know - believe - practice.

Ask & receive - seek & find - knock & opened.

Preach - bind - open.

Vengeance - punishments - bind - execute.

Preach - heal - deliver - recover - liberty.

Statements

The weapons of our warfare are mighty and powerful!

God teaches our hands to war and fingers to fight!

The abode of god is to be seized and the forces seized it!

For the word of god is quick, powerful, sharper, piercing, dividing, discerning!

If you don't shed the blood of the kingdom of evil, and fight against god's enemies: Satan, fallen angels and demons, you are cursed!

God has not changed his mind!

Truly an amazing promise! What a god we serve!

The word of god is the sword of the spirit.

Proclaim the word of god.

Have childlike faith so that you can go to heaven.

We will learn about Satan's devices: wiles and intentions.

The world (including humanity and Christianity) is deceived, foolish and without understanding.

Every believer should be casting out devils.

We ask god of things to come concerning his sons and daughters.

We do not wrestle against human beings and the demons within them.

Do you have a form of godliness but deny the power?

Are you following the great commission?

Intense Spiritual Warfare

We command that they fall into their own traps (snares, stumbling blocks, recompenses) that have been set for us.

We command demons that have been sent to attack us to return and attack the senders.

We break and return curses to those who sent them.

We break soul ties to those who have practiced witchcraft and controlled us.

We return the fiery darts (spears) and other weapons sent against us.

We ask the angels to return what has been sent to attack us and to destroy witchcraft.

We turn back the weapons on those who sent them.

Where they want our arms to be broken, we command that their arms to be broken.

Where they want to gnash out our teeth, we command that their teeth to be gnashed out.

Weapons (instruments, darts, swords, handstaves, javelins, arms, quivers, bows) formed against us will not prosper.

Every evil thing that they want to be done to us, we return and command that it be done to them.

COMMANDS AGAINST WITCHCRAFT

We use the sword of the Lord to sever demonic ties (between spirits and souls, and otherwise) ley lines (lines of energy / telepathic communication) and silver cords (astral projection / soul travel / bilocation) of anyone who would travel into our presence through communications, crystal balls or by their souls and spirits. We break demonic balls, cords, bowls, pitchers and wheels used against us.

We bind-restrain and loose-destroy: you are god and I am god, denying existence of a personal god, and insisting universe itself is god:

Witches' lies, spiritual healing, psychics, clairvoyants, mediums and channelers; one world government / new age / occult / witchcraft / Satanism sects, cults, organizations and programs; melting pot of religious and occult philosophies; pantheism, aboriginal animism, occultism, freemasonry, theosophy, illuminati, apostate Christianity, Islam, Taoism, Buddhism, Sufism, Hinduism and Babylonian pagan religions; palm reading, tarot card reading, past life therapy and spiritual counseling; obtaining fame, power and money; spiritual evolution as gods and goddesses; and swamis, gurus, yogis, lamas and spiritual teachers.

Astrologers, mystic path, mysticism, contemplative ascetic life-style, yoga and meditation; mother earth gaia, native teachings and shamanism; kundalini energy and universal oneness; worship of Lucifer and occult inner circle.

Occult knowledge; esoteric truth; ancient mysteries; the Christ; Luciferian age of Aquarius; the plan; the great work of ages; world servers; Masonic religion of evolution; divine aspects of man; and dark magic arts. Included are demonic practices of new age - occult - witchcraft - Satanism listed or unlisted.

We proclaim, declare and agree with the holy word of god. God will cause the wicked to be under our feet. We claim the world back for the Lord.

We bind and cast down the strongmen and strongholds (Satan, angels and demons) over new age, occultism, witchcraft, Satanism and demonic arts: principalities, powers, might, kingdoms, thrones, dominions, nobles, princes, kings, rulers of darkness; ascended masters, spirit guides; mind control, mind occult, mind binding; witchcraft, sorcery, divination, necromancy; eastern mysticism, reincarnation, transcendental meditation, soul travel; martial arts, yoga; visualization, inner healing; familiars; crystal helpers; bodiless spheres of light; and universal intelligence.

<u>We reverse Satanic supernatural power against Christians</u> from prayers, blasphemy (contempt), execration and imprecations (cursing), invocations (conjuring), profanity (language), and retributions (punishment). <u>We reverse harm, affliction, injury, evil and misfortune.</u>

SECTION 7 - WARFARE TACTICS

CONTENTS

- 1. SCRIPTURE
- 2. PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE
- 3. PRAYER BEFORE DELIVERANCE
- 4. DECLARATION
- 5. I WILL
- 6. POWERFUL
- 7. REVERSAL

SCRIPTURE

Ex. 22:18 thou shalt not suffer a witch to live.

Lev. 20:27a wizard shall surely be put to death.

PRAYER TO ESTABLISH BASIS FOR WARFARE

I forgive anyone that has had spiritual, secular, carnal authority over me including mental, physical, financial. I forgive ancestors and anyone that has hurt, cursed, controlled me. I break curses, control, soul ties brought upon me by them. I ask that God bless, forgive them, save their souls. I set myself free from those who would hurt me.

Forgive me Lord for my many sins. I forgive myself for sinning against my body. I break curses, soul ties that I have brought upon myself. In Jesus name I pray.

PRAYER BEFORE DELIVERANCE

We ask God to send the Holy Spirit, the seven-fold spirit of God, warrior angels, ministering angels, twelve legions of angels. We ask the warrior angels to come with their flaming, sharp two-edged swords capable of dividing spirit and soul.

We ask God to surround us, cut off communications between the demons outside and the demons inside, remove loose demons around us.

We bind fallen angels and demons; loose ourselves from them. We call for spiritual warfare to set the captives free. We bind forces of evil, loose forces of good that we have the power and authority to do so. In Jesus name I pray.

DECLARATION

We wrestle-bind-loose-command the kingdom of evil, the power of the enemy, principalities, powers, rulers of darkness of this world, spiritual wickedness in high places.

Concerning the work of my hands command ye me. We exercise authority over the work of God's hands. We bind and loose on earth what is bound and loosed in heaven.

I WILL

Root out - pull down - destroy - throw down!

Shed the blood of the kingdom of evil - fight against God's enemies!

Break human nations - destroy spiritual kingdoms!

Heal the sick - cleanse the lepers - raise the dead - cast out devils.

Seize the abode of God!

Bind (restrain) - loose (destroy)!

Cast out devils - speak with new tongues.

Strive violently into the kingdom of God!

Wrestle against fallen angels in Satan's kingdom!

Tread on serpents and scorpions (demonic angels and spirits).

Be over all the power of the enemy (the kingdom of evil).

POWERFUL

We will do greater works than Jesus Christ did! We are over the works of thy hands! We command the work of God's hands! We ask for the exceeding greatness of his power!

We can do all things through Christ!

REVERSAL

We reverse Satanic supernatural power against Christians from: demonic prayers, blasphemy (contempt), execration and imprecations (cursing), invocations (conjuring), profanity (language), retributions (punishment). We reverse harm, affliction, injury, evil, misfortune to those who sent them.

We break and return curses to those who sent them.

We command demons that have been sent to attack us to attack the senders.

We ask the angels to return witchcraft sent to attack us and destroy witchcraft.

Every evil thing that they want to be done to us, we command that it be done to them.

SECTION 8 - WRESTLE - BIND - LOOSE- COMMAND ATTACK - ATTACK - ATTACK

CONTENTS

- 1. SCRIPTURE
- 2. SCRIPTURE KEYS
- 3. OVERALL PRAYER
- 4. OVERALL COMMAND
- 5. OVERALL WARFARE
- 6. COMMENTS
 - 1. Eph. 6:12
 - 1. Application
 - 2. Verbatim
 - 3. Personal
 - 2. Definitions
 - 1. Principalies
 - 2. Powers
 - 3. The Rulers Of Darkness Of This World
 - 4. Spiritual Wickedness In High Places
 - 3. Eph. 6:10-18
 - 1. The Whole Armor Of GOD
 - 4. Isa, 45:11
 - 5. Matt. 10:7-8
 - 6. Matt. 18:18
 - 7. Mark 16:17
 - 8. Luke 10:19
 - 9. Power
- 7. DECLARATION

SCRIPTURE

Isa. 45:11 thus saith the Lord, the holy one of Israel, and his maker, ask me of things to come concerning my sons, and concerning the work of my hands command ye me. (command)

Matt. 10:7-8 and as ye go, preach, saying, the kingdom of heaven is at hand. Heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead, cast out devils: freely ye have received, freely give (heal - cleanse - raise - cast).

Matt. 18:18 verily I say unto you, whatsoever ye shall <u>bind</u> (bonds, fasten, tie, <u>restrain</u>) on earth shall be <u>bound</u> in heaven: and whatsoever ye shall <u>loose</u> (break, <u>destroy</u>) on earth shall be loosed in heaven. [bind (restrain) - loose (destroy)]

Mark 16:17 <u>and these signs shall follow them that believe; in my name shall they cast out devils;</u> they shall speak with new tongues (signs - cast - speak).

Luke 10:19 <u>behold, I give unto you power</u> (delegated authority) <u>to tread on serpents</u> <u>and scorpions</u> (demonic angels and spirits) <u>and over all the power of the enemy</u> (the kingdom of evil) <u>and nothing shall by any means hurt you</u>. (power - tread - nothing)

Eph. 6:12 for we <u>wrestle</u> (contend & strive - <u>engage & combat</u>- <u>force & move</u>) not against flesh and blood, but against <u>principalities</u>, against <u>powers</u>, against the <u>rulers</u> of the darkness of this world, against <u>spiritual wickedness in high places</u> (wrestle)

SCRIPTURE KEYS

WE:

WRESTLE - BIND - LOOSE - COMMAND
HEAL - CLEANSE - RAISE - CAST
SIGNS - CAST - SPEAK
POWER - TREAD - NOTHING

OVERALL PRAYER

Almighty God, please forgive us for omission - commission, known - unknown, deliberate - inadvertent sins by the blood of Jesus Christ. We forgive our enemies, pray for their salvation, and break curses placed on us. We thank God for power and authority over the enemy: Satan and his kingdom. We are strong in the Lord, and the power of his might. We cover us with the blood of Jesus Christ. We make a blood covenant with the father, son and Holy Spirit. We ask God to send our guardian angels, and an army of angels for warfare. Where God uses all and shall in the bible, we agree and declare in our lives. We use overall prayer as a preface for other prayers. We pray the holy bible and ask in the name of Jesus Christ: Lord, master and savior. Amen! So be it!

OVERALL COMMAND

We wrestle against the kingdom of evil, all the power of the enemy, principalities, powers, rulers of darkness of this world, and spiritual wickedness in high places.

We use the power of God given to believers. We take authority over the kingdom of evil. We bind and subdue Satan's empire. We enter into spiritual warfare, and assault the kingdom of darkness. We bind the forces of evil, and destroy the kingdom of evil. We send armies of warring angels to attack. We use every verse in the holy bible that wars against the demonic forces. We use overall command as a preface for other commands.

OVERALL WARFARE

Concerning the work of my hands command ye me. We exercise authority over the work of God's hands. We bind and loose on earth what is bound and loosed in heaven.

We command the devil's forces to destroy themselves. By the blood of Jesus Christ, we take dominion over Satan. We put on the whole armor of God. We close doorways to demons. We come against the kingdom of evil. We use the word of God, written and spoken, against the forces of evil. We are the army of the Lord. We exercise dominion over nations and kingdoms. We use our tactics and weapons of war against the enemy.

We return curses and weapons formed against us. We use overall warfare as a preface for other warfare.

COMMENTS Ephesians 6:12

I believe that this is a revelation that GOD gave to me. I have been using Eph. 6:12 to bind the forces listed therein. This is alright, but it is not what the verse says to wrestle. Just recently THE LORD showed me wrestle in the verse and I started to use it that way. I have seen some amazing things happen as I teach other Christians how to use the verse. Use The King James Bible literally to apply the verse to spiritual warfare.

I have been doing this warfare with those who have asked me to pray for their needs. It has been amazing what they have seen or sensed happened in the spirit world. The Kingdom Of Evil does not like what we are doing. I sensed that the whole KINGDOM OF GOD was involved. Others have seen gross darkness, angels wrestling, spirits becoming smaller, heard swords clashing and other things. I believe that this is very powerful and I would like to see Christianity applying this spiritual principal.

Satan is commander-in-chief of The Kingdom Of Evil. Under him is one-third of innumerable (too many to be counted) fallen angels. There are billions of demons under the angels. The angels are the officers and the demons are the enlisted men. The forces listed in the verse are powerful fallen angels in the second heaven with Satan. They are telling the demons in the first heaven what to do. We wrestle against these rulers in the second heaven not against human beings and their demons.

Application:

First, read the verse verbatim as it is written.

Second, use the word **I** (for you) rather than the word we. However, if you are in a group, use the word we.

When you are using the word I, you are customizing the verse for your personal warfare. Then tell GOD what you are wrestling against in your life.

Verbatim:

For we (or I) wrestle not against flesh and blood, but against principalities, against powers, against the rulers of the darkness of this world, against spiritual wickedness in high places.

Personal:

For I wrestle (contend & strive - combat & engage - force & move) against principalities, powers, the rulers of the darkness of this world, spiritual wickedness in high places.

Definitions

Principalies:

Forces and dominions dealing with nations and governments; high-level Satanic princes set over nations and regions of the earth; commanding generals over Satan's fallen army.

Powers:

Having authority and power of action in spheres open to them; supernatural and natural government; high ranking powers of evil.

The Rulers Of Darkness Of This World:

Governing the darkness and blindness of the world at large; operate within countries and cultures to influence certain aspects of life; governing spirits of darkness.

Spiritual Wickedness In High Places:

Forces being directed in and upon the CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST in wiles, fiery darts, onslaught and every conceivable deception about doctrine which they are capable of planning.

Eph. 6:10-18 The Whole Armor Of GOD

Strong in THE POWER OF THE LORD, having done all to withstand and stand, loins girt about with truth, having on the breastplate of righteousness, feet shod with the gospel of peace, above all taking the shield of faith, quench all the fiery darts, take the helmet of salvation and the sword of THE SPIRIT, praying always with all prayer, watching with all supplication and perseverance in THE SPIRIT.

Isa. 45:11

What is amazing is that GOD said CONCERNING THE WORK OF MY HANDS COMMAND YE ME. [WORK (act, deed, doing); HANDS (open, power, means, direction); COMMAND (precept, appoint, commandment, send a messenger, send with commander, put or set in order, give a charge or command)] I am amazed that GOD would allow us to order THE WORK OF GOD'S HANDS. This is very powerful because GOD is all powerful (omnipotent).

Matthew 10:7-8

We are to heal the sick, cleanse the lepers, raise the dead and cast out devils.

Matthew 18:18

We are to **bind and loose on earth what is bound and loosed in Heaven.** We bind and loose, and restrain and destroy.

Mark 16:17

We will **cast out devils** in THE NAME OF JESUS CHRIST, and **speak with new tongues** by THE HOLY SPIRIT.

Luke 10:19

I have been using Luke 10:19 to bind and loose all the power of the enemy which is The Kingdom Of Evil.

Power

I have combined those verses in the Declaration for power.

DECLARATION

Almighty God is omnipotent (power), omnipresent (present), omniscient (knowledge) and omnificent (creative). He is all, complete, universal, unlimited. He has authority, influence, power, presence, knowledge, awareness, understanding, insight, creativity.

<u>Concerning the work of my hands command ye me</u>. We exercise authority over the work of God's hands. We ask God of things to come concerning his sons and daughters.

We have truth, righteousness, gospel of peace, faith, salvation, <u>sword and perseverance</u>. We are <u>strong</u>, <u>withstand</u>, <u>stand</u>, <u>quench darts</u>, praying, watching and supplication.

For we wrestle (contend & strive - engage & combat - force & move) against the kingdom of evil, all the power of the enemy, principalities, powers, the rulers of the darkness of this world and spiritual wickedness in high places.

We bind and loose on earth, what is bound and loosed in heaven. We restrain and destroy on earth, what is restrained and destroyed in heaven. We cast out devils in the name of Jesus Christ, and speak with new tongues by the Holy Spirit.

We wrestle, bind, loose and command what affects our lives, ministries and professions: evil forces of Satan and fallen angels over new age, occult, witchcraft and Satanism; sexual, curses and infirmities; Christian persecution and warfare; and false doctrines and religions.

We wrestle against: (tell God what you are wrestling against.)

SECTION 9 - WORLDWIDE SPIRITUAL WARFARE

CONTENTS

- 1. PREFACE
- 2. SCRIPTURE
 - 1. OLD TESTAMENT
 - 2. NEW TESTAMENT
- 3. DECLARATIONS
 - 1. OLD TESTAMENT
 - 1. Promises
 - 2. Commands
 - 2. NEW TESTAMENT
 - 1. Promises
 - 2. Commands

PREFACE

This lesson is written for worldwide spiritual warfare against the forces of evil: human and spiritual. It can be used by individuals or groups.

SCRIPTURE

Old Testament

Gen. 1:28 And GOD said, Let us make man in our image, after our likeness: and let them have <u>dominion</u> over the fish of the sea, and over the fowl of the air, and over the cattle, and <u>over all the earth</u>, and over every creeping thing that creepeth upon the earth (natural and supernatural).

WE HAVE DOMINION!

Ex. 22:18 Thou shalt not suffer a witch to live.

GOD HAS NOT CHANGED HIS MIND!

Lev. 20:27 A wizard shall surely be put to death.

GOD HAS NOT CHANGED HIS MIND!

Psa. 2:8-9 Ask of me, and I shall give thee the heathen for thine inheritance, and the uttermost parts of the earth for thy possession. Thou shalt <u>break</u> them with a rod of iron; Thou shalt <u>dash</u> them in pieces like a potter's vessel.

WE ASK FOR THE HEATHEN AND UTTERMOST PARTS OF THE EARTH.

Psa. 8:6 Thou madest him to have dominion over the works of thy hands; thou hast put all things under his feet.

WE CAN DO ALL THINGS THROUGH CHRIST!

Psa. 121:6 The sun shall not smite thee by day, nor the moon by night.

WITCHCRAFT WILL NOT SMITE US!

Psa. 149:6-9 Let the high praises of GOD be in their mouth, and a two-edged sword in their hand: To execute <u>vengeance</u> upon the heathen, and <u>punishments</u> upon the people; To <u>bind</u> their <u>kings</u> with chains, and their <u>nobles</u> with fetters of iron. To <u>execute</u> upon them the <u>judgment</u> written: this honor have <u>all his saints</u>. PRAISE YE THE LORD!

VENGEANCE - PUNISHMENTS - BIND - EXECUTE!

Isa. 45:11 Thus saith THE LORD, THE HOLY ONE OF ISRAEL, AND HIS MAKER, ask me of things to come concerning my sons, and concerning the work of my hands command ve me.

WE ASK GOD OF THINGS TO COME CONCERNING HIS SONS AND DAUGHTERS. WE COMMAND THE WORK OF GOD'S HANDS.

Isa. 54:17 No weapon that is formed against thee shall prosper; and every tongue that shall rise against thee in judgment thou shalt condemn. This is the heritage of the servants of THE LORD, and their righteousness is of me, saith THE LORD.

WEAPONS (INSTRUMENTS, DARTS, SWORDS, HANDSTAVES - JAVELINS, ARMS, QUIVERS, BOWS) FORMED AGAINST US WILL NOT PROSPER!

WE TURN BACK THE WEAPONS ON THOSE WHO SENT THEM!

Isa. 58:6 Is not this the <u>fast</u> that I have chosen? to loose the <u>bands of</u> <u>wickedness</u>, to <u>undo the heavy burdens</u>, and to let the <u>oppressed go free</u>, and that ye <u>break every yoke?</u>

WE BREAK EVERY YOKE!

Jer. 1:10 See, I have this day set thee over the nations and over the kingdoms, to root out and to pull down, and to destroy, and to throw down, to build, and to plant.

TO ROOT OUT - TO PULL DOWN - TO DESTROY - TO THROW DOWN - TO BREAK: HUMAN NATIONS AND SPIRITUAL KINGDOMS!

Jer. 51:20 Thou are my battle axe and weapons of war: for with thee will I break in pieces the nations, and with thee will I destroy kingdoms.

WE WILL BREAK IN PIECES THE NATIONS AND DESTROY KINGDOMS.

Dan. 11:32b **But the people that do know their GOD** shall be strong, and do exploits. WE WILL BE STRONG AND DO EXPLOITS.

New Testament

Matt. 7:7 <u>Ask</u>, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you.

ASK & RECEIVE - SEEK & FIND - KNOCK & OPENED.

Matt. 12:29 Or else how can one enter into a strongman's house, and spoil his goods except he first bind the strongman? and then he (the strongman!) will spoil his house. WE BIND THE STRONGMAN!

Matt. 16:19 And I will give unto thee <u>The Keys Of The Kingdom Of Heaven</u> (opening the lock): and <u>whatsoever</u> thou shalt bind on earth shall be bound in Heaven: and whatsoever thou shalt loose on earth shall be loosed in Heaven.

WE HAVE THE KEYS OF THE KINGDOM OF HEAVEN.

WE BIND AND LOOSE. AND RESTRAIN AND DESTROY!

Matt. 18:18 Verily I say unto you, whatsoever ye shall <u>bind</u> (bonds, fasten, tie, <u>restrain</u>) on earth shall be <u>bound</u> in heaven: and whatsoever ye shall <u>loose</u> (break, <u>destroy</u>) on earth shall be loosed in heaven.

WE BIND AND LOOSE, AND RESTRAIN AND DESTROY!

Matt. 18:19 Again I say unto you, <u>That if two of you shall agree on earth as touching anything that they shall ask, it shall be done for them of MY FATHER which is in Heaven</u>

TRULY AN AMAZING PROMISE! WHAT A GOD WE SERVE!

John 14:12 Verily, verily (truly, truly), I say unto you, He that believeth on me, <u>the</u> works that I do shall he do also; and greater works than these shall he do; because I go unto my FATHER.

WE WILL DO GREATER WORKS THAN JESUS CHRIST DID.

Matt. 18:19 Again I say unto you, <u>That if two of you shall agree on earth as touching anything that they shall ask, it shall be done for them of MY FATHER which is in Heaven.</u>

WE AGREE WITH EACH OTHER ACCORDING TO THE HOLY BIBLE.

Mark 9:23 Jesus said unto him, If thou canst believe, <u>all things</u> are possible to him that believeth.

WE CAN DO ALL THINGS THROUGH CHRIST!

Luke 10:19 <u>Behold, I give unto you power</u> (delegated authority) <u>to tread on serpents</u> <u>and scorpions</u> (demonic angels and spirits) <u>and over all the power of the enemy</u> (The Kingdom Of Evil) <u>and nothing shall by any means hurt you.</u>

WE BIND AND LOOSE THE POWER OF THE ENEMY, THE KINGDOM OF EVIL!

John 14:12 Verily, verily, (truly, truly) I say unto you, he that believeth on me, the works that I do shall he do also; and greater works than these shall he do; because I go unto my Father.

WE WILL DO GREATER WORKS THAN JESUS CHRIST DID.

John 14:14 If ye shall ask anything in my name, I will do it.

WE ASK GOD FOR THE WORLD.

2 Cor. 10:4-5 For the weapons of our warfare are not carnal (flesh and blood), but mighty through GOD to the pulling down of strong holds; casting down imaginations, and every high thing that exalteth itself against the knowledge of GOD, and bringing into captivity every thought to the obedience of CHRIST.

WEAPONS (INSTRUMENTS, DARTS, SWORDS, HANDSTAVES - JAVELINS, ARMS, QUIVERS, BOWS) FORMED AGAINST US WILL NOT PROSPER! WE TURN BACK THE WEAPONS ON THOSE WHO SENT THEM!

Eph. 1:19 And what is the exceeding greatness of His Power to usward who believe, according To The Working Of His Mighty Power.

WE ASK FOR THE EXCEEDING GREATNESS OF HIS POWER.

Eph. 6:12 For we <u>wrestle</u> not against flesh and blood, but against <u>principalities</u>, against <u>powers</u>, against the <u>rulers of the darkness of this world</u>, against <u>spiritual</u> wickedness in high places.

WE DO NOT WRESTLE AGAINST HUMAN BEINGS AND THE DEMONS WITHIN THEM. WE WRESTLE AGAINST THE FALLEN ANGELS.

Phil. 4:13 I can do all things through CHRIST which strenghteneth me.

WE CAN DO ALL THINGS THROUGH CHRIST!

Heb. 2:7-8 Thou madest him a little lower than the angels; thou crownedst him with glory and honor, and didst set him over the works of Thy Hands: thou hast put all things in subjection under him, He left nothing that is not put under him. WE ARE OVER THE WORKS OF THY HANDS.

DECLARATIONS Old Testament Promises

We ask for the heathen and uttermost parts of the earth.

We ask god of things to come concerning his sons and daughters.

We command the work of god's hands.

God has not changed his mind.

Commands

We have dominion!

We can do all things through Christ!

Witchcraft will not smite us!

Vengeance - punishments - bind - execute!

Weapons (instruments, darts, swords, handstaves, javelins, arms, quivers, bows) formed against us will not prosper!

We turn back the weapons on those who sent them!

We break every yoke!

To root out - to pull down - to destroy - to throw down - to break:

Human nations and spiritual kingdoms!

We will break in pieces the nations and destroy kingdoms!

We will be strong and do exploits!

New Testament Promises

Ask & receive - seek & find - knock & opened.

We have the keys of the kingdom of heaven.

We will do greater works than Jesus Christ did.

We agree with each other according to the holy bible.

We ask god for the world.

We ask for the exceeding greatness of his power.

We do not wrestle against human beings and the demons within them.

We wrestle against the fallen angels.

We are over the works of thy hands.

Truly an amazing promise.

Commands

We bind the strongman!

We bind and loose, and restrain and destroy!

What a god we serve!

We can do all things through Christ!

We bind and loose the power of the enemy, the kingdom of evil!

Weapons (instruments, darts, swords, handstaves, javelins, arms, quivers, bows) formed against us will not prosper!

We turn back the weapons on those who sent them!

We can do all things through Christ!